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experiences with us!

Send us a short paragraph with photo via

www.hku.hk/alumni/classnotes

Alvin Chan陳以誠 (MBBS 1977); Chow Pak-chin
周伯展 (MBBS 1977); Gabriel Choi蔡堅 (MBBS 1972;

PDipID 2001; PDipComPsychMed 2003;

PDipCommunity Geriatrics 2004); David Fang
方津生 (MBBS 1972)

With the active involvement of many HKU alumni, 

the Hong Kong Medical Association Charitable 

Foundation (HKMACF) organises charity concerts 

or events to raise funds for various community 

projects. Last year, an inaugural charity concert 

was held to raise funds for Arts with the Disabled 

Association Hong Kong (ADA). 

The concert featured the Hong 

Kong Medical Association 

Orchestra, the Hong Kong 

Medical Association Choir, and 

guest performers including Dr 

David Fang, Honorary President 

of ADA, and Lam Sze-chung. 

This July, another charity 

concert was held to support the 

Hong Kong Alzheimer’s Disease 

Association (香港老年痴呆症協會).

Fan Sheung-tat范上達 (MBBS 1976;

MS 1992; MD 1998; PhD 2002;

DSc 2005);

Lo Chung-mau盧寵茂 (MBBS 1985;

MS 1998); Liu Chi-leung廖子良
(MBBS 1988; MS 1999; MD 2004);

Chan See-ching陳詩正 (BDS 1985;

MBBS 1995; MS 2005)

Professor Fan Sheung-tat, Professor

Lo Chung-mau, Professor Liu Chi-leung,

Dr Chan See-ching and many doctors and 

health workers at Queen Mary Hospital are 

among the voluntary contributors to a new 

health book on liver diseases. Published by 

the Hong Kong Liver 

Transplant Patients’ 

Association, the 

book《肝戈化玉帛》
is distributed free 

of charge to liver 

disease patients. For 

enquiries: 2566-4363.

Chan Man-kam陳文巖 (MBBS 1972; MD 1982)

(From left) Paul Chan, Honorary

Auditor, HKMACF; Stanley Ho

何鴻燊, First Platinum Sponsor,

HKMACF; Chow Pak-chin, Chairman,

HKMACF; Leung Chun-ying,

Honorable Adviser, HKMACF;

York Chow周一嶽 (MBBS 1971);

Gabriel Choi, President, HKMA;

David Fang, Chairman, Fund Raising

Committee 2006 and Honorary

President, Arts for the Disabled

Association Hong Kong; Alvin Chan,

Chairman, Concert Organising

Committee

陳文巖（左）及太太送贈墨寶給許仕仁（中）：「良相良醫豈易為，覺來
還喜不心虧，笑談冠冕營役事，未若飛蹄奪獎歸。」

今年五月，陳文巖在中央圖書館舉行了為期四天，以《墨之
舞》為題的書法展，開幕禮嘉賓包括陳醫生的多年同學許仕仁
(BA 1970) 及香港醫學會會長蔡堅（MBBS 1972; PDipID 2001; 

PDipComPsychMed 2003; PDipCommunity Geriatrics 2004）。

展覽籌得善款撥捐兒童癌病基金，幫助有需要的患病兒童。

陳醫生曾任香港大學腎科教授及香港腎科學會主席等職，並為亞
洲器官移植學會秘書長。陳醫生喜愛中國文化，中一開始自學作
詩，他創作的詩詞都貼近生活及時事，已先後出版四本詩集。

http://www.hkmacf.org

www.livertpa.org
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“The University graduates in the Civil Service have to brave many storms...
Such are the challenges for anyone who dares to lead.”

Growing with Hong Kong: The University and Its Graduates – The First 90 Years (Chapter 7)

Michael Suen孫明揚 (BSc 1966)
Secretary for Education

Frederick Ma馬時亨 (BA 1973)
Secretary for Commerce and Economic Development

Stephen Lam林瑞麟 (BSocSc 1978)
Secretary for Constitutional and Mainland Affairs

Ambrose Lee李少光 (BScEng 1973)
Secretary for Security

York Chow周一嶽 (MBBS 1971)
Secretary for Food and Health

Denise Yue俞宗怡 (BA 1974)
Secretary for the Civil Service

Yvonne Choi蔡瑩璧 (BA 1973)
Permanent Secretary for Commerce and Economic Development 

(Commerce, Industry and Tourism)

Mak Chai-kwong麥齊光
(BScEng 1973; MSc[UrbanPlanning] 1985)
Permanent Secretary for Development (Works)

Raymond Wong黃鴻超 (BSocSc 1980)
Permanent Secretary for Education

Kevin Ho何鑄明 (BA 1971)
Permanent Secretary for Financial Services and the Treasury

(Financial Services)

Stanley Ying應耀康 (BSocSc 1982)
Permanent Secretary for Financial Services and the Treasury 

(Treasury)

Sandra Lee李淑儀 (BA 1974)
Permanent Secretary for Food and Health (Health)

Carrie Yau尤曾家麗 (BSocSc 1977)
Permanent Secretary for Home Affairs

Paul Tang鄧國威 (BSocSc 1978)
Permanent Secretary for Labour and Welfare

Chang King-yiu張琼瑤 (BSocSc 1983)
Permanent Secretary for Security

Elizabeth Tse Man-yee謝曼怡 (BSocSc 1984)
Permanent Secretary, Chief Executive’s Office

Tsang Tak-sing曾德成 (MIPA 2002; MA 2004)
Secretary for Home Affairs

Matthew Cheung張建宗 (BA 1972)
Secretary for Labour and Welfare

Carrie Lam林鄭月娥 (BSocSc 1980)
Secretary for Development

Edward Yau邱騰華 (BA 1981)
Secretary for the Environment

Eva Cheng鄭汝樺 (BSocSc 1983)
Secretary for Transport and Housing

Lau Siu-kai劉兆佳 (BSocSc 1971)
Head of the Central Policy Unit

Rita Lau劉吳惠蘭 (BA 1976)
Permanent Secretary for Commerce and Economic Development 

(Communications and Technology)

Raymond Young楊立門 (BA 1982)
Permanent Secretary for Development (Planning and Lands)

Francis Ho何宣威 (BSc 1976)
Permanent Secretary for Transport and Housing (Transport)

Tang King-shing鄧竟成 (MIPA 2002)
Commissioner of Police

Benjamin Tang鄧國斌 (BSocSc 1974)
Director of Audit

Richard Yuen袁銘輝 (BSocSc 1980)
Commissioner of Customs and Excise

Marion Lai黎陳芷娟 (BA 1982)
Director-General of Telecommunications

Stephen Fisher余志穩 (BSocSc 1973; MPhil 1976)
Director of Social Welfare

Cheung Siu-hing張少卿 (BSocSc 1983)
Director of Agriculture, Fisheries and Conservation

Cherry Tse謝凌潔貞 (BA 1984)
Commissioner for Labour

Betty Fung馮程淑儀 (BSocSc 1986)
Director of Information Services

The Civil Service - Serving the Community
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Dennis Yau邱達宏 (BSocSc 1970)

Dennis Yau, former President of the 

Social Sciences Alumni Association, 

has been appointed Director-General 

of the Federation of Hong Kong 

Industries (FHKI). Mr Yau worked for 

the Hong Kong Trade Development 

Council from 1970 to 2002, rising to 

Deputy Executive Director.

Lilian Leong梁馮令儀 (MBBS 1971)

Lilian Leong, President, 

Hong Kong College of 

Radiologists, has been 

conferred an Honorary 

Degree in Science 

by the University of 

Aberdeen.

Dr Leong is a 

consultant radiologist in the Department of Radiology 

at Queen Mary Hospital in Hong Kong and an honorary 

clinical associate professor of The University of Hong 

Kong. She is also a council member of the Hong Kong 

Academy of Medicine.

“A well-respected researcher and teacher, Dr Lilian 

Leong has made an unprecedented contribution to 

the profession of radiology in Hong Kong and Asia 

over two decades.”

Christopher Chan陳爵 (MA 1967)

Queeny Au Yeung歐陽桂如 (LLB 1984; PCLL 1985)

Queeny Au Yeung has succeed Christopher Chan, former 

President of the Law Society (1996/1997), as Registrar of 

the High Court. Christopher was appointed District Judge 

in 1998, and Registrar of the High Court in 2000. 

Chan Man-hung陳萬雄 (PhD 1990)

Lester Huang黃嘉純 (LLB 1982; PCLL 1983)

Chan Man-hung, Vice Chairman and President of 

Sino United Publishing (Holdings) Limited, and Lester 

Huang, the newly elected President of the Law 

Society of Hong Kong, were conferred Honorary 

Fellowships by the Hong Kong University of Science 

and Technology. 

Chan Man-hung (left) and Lester Huang (right)

Chu Cho-shun Frederick朱祖順 (BDS 1995;

PhD 2005)

Ko Wing-yin Albert高永賢 (MPhil 2004; PhD 2006)

Tang Chi-wai Sydney鄧智偉 (MBBS 1991;

MD 2001; PhD 2005)

Yuen Man-fung Richard袁孟峰 (MBBS 1992;

MD 2001; PhD 2005)

Four alumni were selected as awardees of the “The 

35th Ten Outstanding Young Persons Selection” 

（第三十五屆十大傑出青年） by the Junior Chamber 

International Hong Kong (JCIHK) for outstanding 

performance in their careers and willingness to take 

responsibility in shaping a better future for society.

(from left) Dr Yuen Kwok-lai; Dr Ko Wing-yin, Albert;

Ms Lo Po-man; Dr Chu Cho-shun, Frederick; Ms Yu Chui-yee;

Dr Tang Chi-wai, Sydney; Dr Yuen Man-fung; Mr Yan Wai-kiu;

Mr Wong Kam-po and Ms Yiu Pui-ling (front).

Paul Chow周文耀 (BScEng 1970; DipManStud 1979;

MBA 1982)

In May, the Hong Kong Polytechnic 

University conferred University 

Fellowships on HKU Council 

Member Paul Chow, who is also 

Director of the World Federation of 

Exchanges and Chief Executive of 

the Hong Kong Exchanges and 

Clearing.
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Lifelong Friendships
Jimmy Lo盧志明 (BSc 1969;

CertEd 1978) & mentee Leo Lau柳學義
(BSc(CSIS) 2005)

When Leo Lau first registered for the 

mentorship programme, he thought he 

would just meet a ‘senior’ friend for a year. 

However, he later realised that the friendships 

he forged could last a lifetime. 

“As my mentor and his other mentees still 

gather from time to time and newcomers join 

each year, we are just like a tree with branches 

that grows every year. The culture and fine 

tradition of HKU can be passed on to current 

and future HKU students.”
Jimmy Lo, his wife Lee Oi-lin李愛蓮 (BSc 1970; CertEd 1978) (Front, 1st & 2nd

left) and their mentees, including Leo Lau柳學義(2003 mentee) (Back, 3rd left).

Sonia Chan陳小娟 (BA 1998)

Through working with the Global 

Hope Network, an international 

humanitarian organisation, Sonia 

Chan has served in Afghanistan, 

Sri Lanka, Bosnia and Jordan, to 

name but a few places. She was 

excited to find many friends with a 

similar passion when she worked 

at the organisation’s headquarters 

in Geneva.

http://gnn.goodneighbour.org

“We are not living in a hopeless world. There are still many people bringing 
help and hope to those who are hidden and hurt.”

Sonia Chan陳小娟 (BA 1998)

Amy Ho何敏慧 (BSocSc 1984); and her mentees

Amy Ho meets her mentee group regularly, and strong 

bonds have developed among the members. “I hope 

these friendships will strengthen with time, and that 

we can all look to each other for inspiration in times of 

success and for help in times of need.”

Amy Ho (Centre) and her mentees: (from left) Victoria Lim

林泓秀 (BA 2000), Florence Cheng鄭建詠 (BSocSc 2002;

LLB 2003; PCLL 2004), Gloria Chung鍾曉寧 (BA 2006) and

Kent Yuen阮君彥 (BEng 2003)
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Tony Yen嚴元浩 & mentee Pan Ying-shi

潘穎施 (LLB 2003; MCL 2006)

潘穎詩認為從師友嚴元浩身上學到是對他人的尊重：

「每次要做什麽決定的時候，他總會先徵求我的意見。
在聊天的時候，無論我的想法是對還是錯，是成熟還
是幼稚，他都會全神貫注地聽。他那肯定的眼神讓我
很有自信地把我的想法完整的表達出來⋯⋯一直以來
我總覺得自己是內地來的窮學生，總是特別不自信。
正是因為Tony的肯定和支持，我有了更多的勇氣去適
應新環境。」 嚴元浩（前右）、潘穎施（前左）與她的朋友

Dr Nicolas Yeung楊澍人 (BScEng 1971; DipManStud 1974;

MBA 1981) & mentee Hilman Tse謝銳璁 (BEng year 2 student):

Dr Nicolas Yeung and Hilman Tse share a passion to serve. 

After the completion of Ming De Lou 明德樓, a joint project 

with HKU Civil Engineering students in Guanxi (featured in “A 

Passion to Serve”, Spring Issue 2006), Dr Yeung continued to 

support education projects in Mainland China. In September 

last year, Hilman, on his own initiative, joined his mentor for a 

trip to Rongshui County. During the trip, a new memorandum 

was signed for the 

building of Ge Wu 

Lou (格物樓), a six-

storey dormitory for 

schoolgirls at the 

Rongshui Vocation 

School.

Victor Chow周學信 (BSc 1970) & mentee

Yung Dick-sun翁狄燊 (BEcon&Fin year 2

student)

Yung Dick-sun is currently studying in 

California under the HKU Worldwide Exchange 

Programme. He is grateful for the kind 

assistance provided by his mentor Victor Chow 

there and has learnt a great deal from him. Here 

they travelled together to Napa Valley.

Wilfred Leung梁志衡 (MPhil 1996)

Wilfred Leung is now the Public 

Education Manager of World Vision 

Hong Kong, responsible for the 

educational programmes and activities 

for kindergartens, primary schools and 

churches. The goal is to promote a 

better understanding of the poverty and 

hunger issues of developing countries. 

Wilfred was previously Resident Tutor 

of Old Halls (1991- 1992), and Lee 

Hysan Hall (1992 to 1995).

www.worldvision.org.hk 

Wong Ka-man黃嘉文
(BEcon&Fin 2004;

MEcon 2006)

For six months last 

year, Wong Ka-man 

joined the Management 

Associate Program 

offered by Taishin 

International Bank. 

The training took 

place at the bank’s 

headquarters in Taipei. Here, she is seen with two Taiwanese 

colleagues in the trading centre of the corporate banking unit 

checking Reuters and Bloomberg graphs. “The most valuable 

experience is to work with people from different cultures,” 

she said. “They are very friendly and always help to correct 

my Mandarin pronunciation.” 

Wong Ka-man (right) and her

Taiwanese colleagues
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In 1994, an undergraduate study group sowed the first seeds of 

community service in rural Hunan. And, over the last 13 years, it 

continues to sow and now reap the fruits of its labours.

A group of undergraduate students from the 1990s, including

Cherry Tung董穎儀 (BSocSc 1996), Ho Wing-chung何榮宗
(BSW, 1994), Kemmiss Pun潘愛儀 (BA 1996), Alan Sze施育曉
(BEcon,1995; MPhil, 2000), Teny Yau邱佩華 (BA 1996; MA 1998), 

Harriet Sin冼約芬 (BA 1997), Ng Chi-wai伍智威 (BSc 1995), 

Hung Fai洪輝 (BEng 1996), Maggie Cheng鄭美琪 (BA 1997), 

Chester Yung翁錦秀 (BA,1996), formed the China Education 

Committee (中國教育小組) in 1995. 

They made their first visit to Baojing County in Hunan (湖南保靖縣)

in 1995. With the generous support of Mr Tian Jiaping (田家炳先生),

the group launched its first major project – Azure (春天的第一片雲)

and started to rebuild a school that was considered to be “in a very 

dangerous condition”. 

After graduation, the same group of alumni maintained their bond 

with Baojing County, and formed the Institute for Integrated Rural 

Development (IRD) (沃土發展社) in 2002. Under the guidance of

Hung Ching-tin洪清田 (BSocSc 1975) and Lui Ping-keung

呂炳強 (BA 1972), the Institute provides for student bursaries, 

teacher training and support, health care and cultural projects in 

Baojing and adjacent counties in Hunan Province. Every year, these 

alumni together with donors and volunteers, visit the project sites a 

couple of times. They also set up an office in Baojing to monitor the 

use of the funds and the proper implementation of the projects. In 

2006, over 20,000 students benefited from the scheme. 

Enquiries: admin@harvest.org.hk or Mabel at 2736 7383.

Harriet Sin visited Baojing in 1995, 2003 and 2005

to follow up with the projects previously launched.

Maggie Cheng, Harriet Sin and Teny Yau met a group

of curious and enthusiastic students in their first visit to

Baojing in 1995.

Lui Sai-yu呂世裕 (MBBS 2000), son of Lui Ping-keung,

worked as a volunteer doctor for IRD and conducted a

medical check-up programme for children in 2005.

Institute for Intergrated Rural Development

Convenor Candy KAN 簡淑芬 (BEcon 1995)

Deputy Convenor Ho Wing Chung 何榮宗 (BSW 1994)

Principal Researcher Alan Sze 施育曉 (BEcon 1995; MPhil 2000)

Fund Raising Manager Nancy Lau 劉佩雯 (BSW 1996)

Human Resources Vicky Tam 譚嘉儀 (BSocSc 1995; 

Manager MSc (RealEst) 2004)

Artwork Designer Teny Yau 邱佩華 (BA 1996; MA 1998)

Artwork Designer Tracy Yu 余翠珊 (BA 1998)

Treasurer Harriet Sin 冼約芬 (BA 1997)

Secretary Kemmiss Pun 潘愛儀 (BA1996)

Legal Advisor Eric Chan 陳昌榮 (BSocSc 1996; 

LLB 2000; PCLL 2001)

www.harvest.org.hk

Serving in the Mainland
From the China Education Committee (CEC) to the 

Institute for Integrated Rural Development (IRD)

The China Education Committee, renamed 

the China Education Association, remains 

a student association. Each year, a new 

generation of students continues with the 

same mission. The programme has now 

extended to support secondary school 

students under the newly introduced “One-

to-One Scholarship Subsidy Programme”.

http://www.hku.hk/hkusucec

more on P4



57

Peter Chiu

趙榮德 (BA 1967)

After Peter Chiu, former

Principal of La Salle College,

retired last year, a group of

parents formed a non-profit

government organisation

called“Friends of

Peter Chiu”(趙榮德之友)

to organise talks and

activities on parent-children

relationships and education

planning for children.

Cheung Chun-kwok
張振國 (BA 1960)

Cheung Chun-kwok 

(left), Founder of 

Cognitio College 

(文理書院), now lives 

in Maryland, USA. 

The College was a 

bold undertaking by a 

group of some 15 HKU 

graduates to educate 

Form Six students to enable them to attend HKU.

Pictured with him is Professor Kai-ming Cheng 程介明
(BSc 1966; BSc(Sp) 1967; CertEd 1981; AdvDipEd 1982; 

MEd 1983), Senior Adviser to the Vice-Chancellor. 

Sarah Wu (Back, 1st left), Director-General of 

HKETO London, invited more than 50 HKU 

alumni and guests to her official residence for 

lunch. Next to her in the photo is Maureen 

Wong, President of the HKUAA United 

Kingdom.

Brenda Li李惠玲 (BA 1977) (middle), who

is now a graduate student of Tibetan and

Himalayan Studies at the Oriental Institute,

Oxford University, and guests.

Three of the Low brothers at the lunch: (from

left) Arthur Low (BScEng 1952), Robert Low

(BA 1952) and Ernest Low (BScEng 1950).

Sarah Wu胡寶珠 (BSocSc 1978),

Maureen Wong黃慕玲 (BA 1969), and

HKU alumni in the UK

“He sat in the library for most 
of the day, meeting friends and 
reading.”

To Wai-ping杜蔚平 (BA 1979)

To Wai-ping (2nd right) spent most of his university 

years in the library rather than the classroom. He sat 

in the library for most of the day, meeting friends and 

reading. 

In those days, the Student Union Building was 

located next to the Main Library, so it was easy to go 

back and forth, to eat and study with friends. 

When the University Libraries invited alumni to 

participate in the Stanley Ho Alumni Challenge, Mr To 

responded with a generous gift, offering his support 

to an institution that was once like a second home.
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Reunion with Dr K T Leung

A 
group of the Science Class of 1966 students recently met 

with their teacher Dr K T Leung at Robert Black College. 

From left: Chan Fung-kit, May蕭陳鳳潔 (BSc 1966; 

BSc(Sp) 1967; MSc 1970; CertEd 1978), wife of Professor

Siu Man-keung, Mrs Leung and Dr K T Leung, now retired 

to South France, Professor Siu Man-keung蕭文強
(BSc 1966; BSc(Sp) 1967), retired Professor of Mathematics, 

HKU, Professor Woo Chung-ho胡仲豪 (BSc 1966; 

BSc(Sp) 1967; DSc 2000), Chair Professor at Hong Kong 

Polytechnic University, Mr Chow Sik-cheong周錫昌
(BSc 1966; BSc(Sp) 1967; CertEd 1971), Principal of The 

Chinese Foundation Secondary School (中華基金會中學),

Mr Kwok Wai-kwong郭渭光 (BSc 1966; BSc(Sp) 1967;

CertEd 1971), retired senior member of the Education 

Department and retired from a Principalship, and then 

Professor Kai-ming Cheng程介明 (BSc 1966;

BSc(Sp) 1967; CertEd 1981; AdvDipEd 1982; MEd 1983), 

Senior Adviser to the Vice-Chancellor.

Bill Ho何錦標 (BSc 1986), Banda Lee李雪儀 (BSc 1986), Carolina Leung梁碧芬 (BSc 1986; MSc(EnvMan) 1999),

Yvonne Yuan袁慧儀 (BSc 1986; PCEd 1987) and Science Class of 1986

(From left) Yvonne Yuan, Carolina Leung, Banda Lee and Bill Ho were the four event organisers of the 

20th anniversary of the Science Class of 1986. Although they came from four different streams, namely Biochemistry 

(Yvonne), Chemistry (Carolina), Biology (Banda) and Physics (Bill), their friendship flourishes and has grown over the 

years. The four of them are active Executive Committee Members of the Science Alumni Association, and keep in 

close contact with science alumni.

The Class of BSc General 1966 
went on to BSc Special 1967

Science Class of 1986

Hiking on the Peak

O
ther members of the group also enjoyed hiking on 

the Peak, and the University Lodge turns out to be a 

popular spot for taking photos. 

From left: Choi Chee-cheong蔡熾昌 (BSc 1967;

CertEd 1972), former Secretary General of the Hong Kong 

Examinations and Assessment Authority, Tsang Chun-wai

曾鎮威 (BSc 1966; BSc(Sp) 1967), Professor at the Hong 

Kong Polytechnic University, Siu Man-keung蕭文強 and 

his wife May Chan蕭陳鳳潔, Chow Sik-cheong周錫昌, 

Woo Chung-ho胡仲豪 and Kwok Wai-kwong郭渭光. 

They formed a study group during their university years in 

order to study at their own pace, as they felt that the Physics 

teachers were too slow. Other members of the group were 

Mak Yuet-kwai麥月葵 (BSc 1967; DipEd 1970), who has 

retired to Toronto, and Yu Chung-leung俞宗亮 (BSc 1966; 

BSc(Sp) 1967), now a lawyer in Vancouver. 
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Morris Cheung Siu-wa張少華 (BScEng 1983; MScEng 1990)

Morris Cheung brings 24 years’ experience in electrical and mechanical

engineering to his new post of Managing Director of the subsidiary company

of the Mass Transit Railway Corporation (MTRC) which has taken over the

management and operation of the Ngong Ping 360 cable-car system.

Minnie Man (BCogSc 2003;

MA 2006) and Ben Ng (BA 2001)

Congratulations!

Raised in Hong Kong and admitted to HKU in 1934,

Dr Kam Sheung-woo felt at odds with his classmates

who did not share his attitude towards the Japanese

occupation of China. His passion and beliefs led him to

join the defence force in Chongging, China’s wartime

capital, after graduation. Although he endured devastating

air raids and put his life on the line, Dr Kam has never

regretted his decision.

After the war Dr Kam furthered his studies in the US and

later joined the commercial sector in Malaysia. He still

resides in Malaysia and is the president of the HKU Alumni

Association, Malaysia.

His most recent publication,《世紀巨變九十回顧──從
陳濟棠秘書到執掌大馬南順》, tells of the reality of Hong

Kong during the Second World War.

甘尚武博士在香港長大並於1934年入讀港大。求學時
眼見同學對日本侵華反應冷淡，他非常反感，畢業後遂
決定到重慶加入抗日隊伍。戰時重慶遭遇非常猛烈的空
襲，雖然常在生死邊緣，但直到今天，甘博士仍無悔當
年的決定。

抗日成功後，他選擇返回香港並到美國留學。畢業後加
入商界，輾轉到了馬來西亞掌管大型企業。甘尚武博士
現定居於馬來西亞，並擔任港大馬來西亞
校友會會長。最近甘博士更出版《世紀巨
變九十回顧──從陳濟棠秘書到執掌大
馬南順》，帶領我們經歷一次抗戰史實。

Dr Kam Sheung-woo甘尚武 (BA 1938) and his memoirs

Dr Kam and his friends:

(sitting, from left): Dr Lee Shiu; Dr Jennie Lee;

Dr Kam Sheung-woo; Professor J A Spinks;

(standing, from left): granddaughter of Dr Kam;

Mr Kam; Mr S C Lim; Professor K M Cheng.

Morris Cheung (second

right), the Managing

Director of Ngong Ping

360 management team.
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Fang’s Family pays tribute to Dr Fang Zhao-ling方召麐 (BA 1955; HonDLitt 1996)

Siu Yum-tong蕭蔭堂 (BA 1963; Hon DSc 1990) and

Selina Siu蕭黃秀芳 (BA 1964; DipSocSt 1965)

Professors Siu Yum-tong and Selina Siu returned to their alma mater to celebrate their 40th wedding anniversary at Robert 

Black College. They were joined at the memorable occasion by many HKU alumni and friends.

The couple has been very supportive of HKU alumni activities and both are conveners of the HKU Alumni Network of New 

England in Boston. Alumni relocating to Massachusetts and other states in New England are welcome to contact them:

Siu Yum-tong (siu@math.harvard.edu) or Selina Siu (ssiu@wheelock.edu). 

The family of 

Dr Fang Zhao-ling 

paid tribute to 

her contributions 

to the arts with 

a new book of 

her Chinese 

calligraphy

works,《方召廣
書法集》.

A book launch 

was held at the Main Library on July 29.

Dr Fang graduated from HKU in 1956 with 

a Bachelor of Arts degree and furthered 

her studies at Oxford. She subsequently 

developed a highly personalised and internationally celebrated style of painting and calligraphy.

「一九九六年，方召麐女士和女兒安生一起在港大接受名譽博士學位，相信大家記憶猶新⋯⋯方氏家族
一共有十六位成員是港大校友，這個數字當然未有包括他們的另一半。作為港大校長，我很高興能夠見
證香港大學是名副其實的香港人才搖籃，還有港大對方家以及其他數以萬個香港家庭所產生的影響力。」

香港大學校長徐立之

「母親的書法與她的畫一樣，有鮮明的獨創風格。她既有天賦，又勤奮，她的握筆剛勁有力，落筆一氣
呵成，所寫的字了無脂粉之氣。母親特別讚賞王羲之、曹操、李白、杜甫、蘇軾、王維等古人的文采。
看過母親的字畫的人都說，她的作品，蘊藏著一種生命力，給人一種積極喜悅的感覺。」

方曼生、方安生、方寧生、方順生、
方桂生、方林生、方慶生、方津生　
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Yang Ti-liang楊鐵樑
(Hon DLitt 1991; Pro-Chancellor 1994-2001; Chairman of Council 1985-2001)

Sir T L Yang celebrated his 78th birthday this July with alumni leaders. He has been teaching English and western 

education at the Hong Kong Federation of Youth Groups for the past three to four years, and jokingly “blamed” 

Rosanna Wong for “imposing a lot of burden on this poor old man”.

Mak Pak-hung麥伯雄 (BA 1967)

A “Mini Reunion” of Morrisonians was held at 

the joyful wedding party of the daughter of

Mak Pak-hung, President of Morrison Hall 

Alumni Association, in Xintiandi, Shanghai. 

(From left) The bride’s father Mak Pak-hung,

Morrisonian Kwok Yau-yan郭有仁 (MBBS 1963), his

wife Kwok Hui Suet-lai, the newly weds, Lillian Mak

and Conrad Chan, Mrs Mak, Morrison Hall Mentor

Albert Cheung張定森 (BA 1967), and Billy Hau

侯智恒 (BSc 1991; MSc(EnvMan) 1994; PhD 2000),

Warden of Morrison Hall

Ng Nam吳南 (BScEng 1967; MScEng 1970)

Dr Ng retired on June 30 from the Directorship of the Computer Centre after

more than 33 years’ service to the University. Vice-Chancellor Professor

Lap-Chee Tsui and over 130 colleagues and friends of Dr Ng from the 

University, the IT industry and Government attended his retirement reception.

Dr Ng started working at the Computer Centre in 1973 and has witnessed many 

changes there: from the days of paper tapes and cards, to the development of 

the Internet, the information superhighway and more recently the introduction of 

optical networks at the University. 

(From left) Annie Bentley梁安妮 (BA 1971), Rosanna Wong王 鳴 (BSocSc 1975; Hon DSocSc 2003),

Irene Yau丘李賜恩 (BA 1964), Shelley Lee李麗娟 (BA 1971), Professor Rosie T T Young楊紫芝
(MBBS 1953; MD 1959), Sir T L Yang, Professor Lap-Chee Tsui, Anson Chan陳方安生 (BA 1962;

Hon LLD 1996), Priscilla Wong王沛詩 (LLB 1982; PCLL 1983), Bernadette Tsui徐詠璇 (BA 1980;

MPhil 1984) and Professor Lee Chack-fan李焯芬 (BScEng 1968; MScEng 1970).
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Irene and her mentee Eugene Wong

黃宇正 (LLB 2002; PCLL 2003)

Irene (4th right) and her family: Dr Dexter Man文洪磋 (BScEng 1940,

Hon DSocSc 1998) and Dr Eveyln Man文綺芬 (BA 1971) (2nd right).

Irene and her classmate Norman Leung

梁乃鵬 (BA 1968) (right) and his wife

Irene, May Fung馮美基 (BA 1966) (2nd left), Frances Lai賴梁慕儀 (BSocSc 1972)

(1st left), and their friends.

Irene and some HKUAA Executive Committee

Members, Paul Ho何偉志 (BSocSc 1975) (1st left) and

Lucy Cheung張翠屏 (BA 1976; MPhil 1987) (1st right).

Irene receives a special“Irene’s album”from

Bernadette, Kitty, Janet and Monica of the HKU

Alumni Office.

Irene and Lisa Goh黎若瑜 (BA 1969)

Catherine Cheung張儀玲 (BA 1977) (right), who

gratefully thanked Irene for giving advice and

mentoring her.

Mr & Mrs Alan Yu余英才 (BA 1978)

A 60th birthday day is a celebration of a 

rare and wonderful moment of maturity, 

and it was made all the more memorable 

and precious for Irene Man文綺貞
(BA 1968) by her friends, family and all 

those who love and are loved by her. 

If you are planning birthday party, 

do not forget your university friends.

A Birthday Party turns Reunion
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Raymond Leung梁家文 (BBA 2005)

Annie Wang王安妮 (BA 2007)

Annie Wang, a former Green Gown Guide with the 

HKU Campus Tour, won the song composition 

contest (“Concours de la chanson”) at this year’s 

French-Speaking Festival. She was awarded a trip to 

France, sponsored by the French Consulate of Hong 

Kong, to participate in the music festival held in La 

Rochelle and Nice. 

Annie Wang (2nd left) at the prize presentation ceremony

Nian Qing年青 (LLM(HR) 2006) and

Lee Kuen李娟 (BSc 2000)

The Vice-Chancellor attended a conference in St. Louis in 

May, and met two alumnae for tea. Nian Qing (right) and 

Lee Kuen (left) are studying law and physics respectively 

at Washington University.

(Back row, from left) Jessie Tsui and Francisca Kwok of the
Academic Liaison Section, Vina Leidiana Goi (BSc year 1),
George Payne (BEcon&Fin year 2) and Ng Guan-lim
(BEcon&Fin year 2).

(Front row, from left) Celia Rigodon (BA&BEd(LangEd) year 1);
Zaira Ali Khan (BBA year 2); Tisha Gopalakrishnan
(BSocSc year 2); Ms Sunanda Dhingra (BA&BEd(LangEd) year 1).

Raymond Leung (1st left) and his fellow Swire management trainees 

formed the Taikoons team that outperformed six other teams in the 

final to win the Championship of the 35th Hong Kong Management 

Game. The Game, organised by the Hong Kong Management 

Association, was a computer-simulated exercise that challenges the 

teams on all aspects of management. The exercise involved devising 

a range of products for a mock toy company. The Taikoons won by 

reaping a profit of HK$14.45 million. 

Francisca Kwok now works at the Academic Liaison 

Section, HKU, and is in charge of the international students 

programme. In the photo, she was enjoying a barbecue 

with students at Deep Water Bay.

Francisca Kwok郭淑慧 (BSocSc 1997; MPhil 2003),

with HKU International Students
Barrie Ho何周禮
(BA(AS) 1993;

MArch 1996)

Barrie Ho was awarded 

the Outstanding PolyU 

Alumni Award 2007 

from the Hong Kong 

Polytechnic University 

for his contributions to the university and the design 

profession in Hong Kong.




